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Woodson's Mill is one of the best examples of a nineteenth- 
century water-powered mill, that is structurally intact, and 
still in operation, in Virginia. This vernacular four-story, 
post-and-beam building is located in the hamlet of Lowesville on 
County route 778 in Nelson County, Virginia. Some of the present 
foundation may date to a mill believed to have been built for 
Guiliford Campbell in 1794. The present building has undergone 
three periods of structural and mechanical improvements, most of 
which date to the nineteenth century.' Originally, wheat and 
corn were ground by stones, later in the nineteenth century the 
Oliver Evans belt-driven mechanical conveying systems were added 
to reduce labor; and after 1900, Dr. Julian B. Woodson added a 
sophisticated roller mill system for the production of fine white 
flour.' The mill's community importance grew beyond its 
original purpose after Dr. Woodson bought the property in 1900. 
He served as both a doctor and dentist, and he built his office 
into the west end of the mill, as well as adding two more water 
wheels to generate power for a small ice plant, saw mill, cider 
press and provide his nearby residence with electricity. Today 
the mill continues to function with two water wheels: a small 
Fitz-type wheel constructed by Dr. Woodson provides the mill's 
electricity and the large 12 1/2- foot steel Fitz wheel drives 
the two runs of millstones. The present building also houses an 
operating cider press. 

Architectural Analvsis 

Introduction 

When J. Gill Brockenbrough, Jr., purchased Woodson's Mill in 
1983, the mill had ceased its long period of milling in 1963, and 
had become a large storage barn.3 With the aid of Steve 
Roberts, the present Head Miller, and only the second miller at 
Woodson's Mill in this century, Mr. Brockenbrough began to 
restore the mill for wheat and corn flour production. Thought to 
have been built for Guiliford Campbell in 1794, the building has 
been enlarged as agricultural and commercial activity increased 
over the years in the region. The beauty of this vernacular 
building is derived from the craftsmanship inherent in its 
practical design and construction in wood, brick and field stone. 
While some of the foundation may date to the late eighteenth 
century, the earliest section of the mill, the east end, dates to 
the second quarter of the nineteenth century. The east section 
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is almost square in plan, measuring approximately 32 ft. (square 
measurements are within only a foot and a half difference), and 
suggesting the smaller milling needs of a early nineteenth- 
century rural community. The original building may have had only 
one run of millstones on the first floor, with the upper floors 
used for grain storage and cleaning. During this early period 
wheat and corn would have been hoisted to storage areas through 
doors that still exist on'the front facade of the present mill. 
The mill was modified and enlarged in 1845 by the Fulcher 
family.4 At this time the original square plan was extended 14 
ft. on the west end, throughout all four stories, to provide 
greater grain storage capacity. The two-story ell on the west 
end was probably added at or close to this period as living, 
office or storage space for the miller. This small ell wing was 
extended to the rear (north), sometime before 1900.~ Dr. 
Woodson added a shed addition to the rear in 1904 to house a 
cider press. During Dr. Woodson's long tenure as owner of the 
mill, from 1900 until his death in 1963, the building served a 
variety of uses. Along with its milling function, the mill 
included a miller's/doctor's office, a private medical 
examination room, a room where the doctor's children received 
tutoring, and a shop area with belt-driven lathes. And, as the 
mill became a central meeting area, it was only logical to make 
it a local polling registration point.6 

Before 1900 the mill was known as "Piney River Mill,"' but this 
name was forgotten in the shadow of Dr. Woodson. He upgraded the 
mill's operation from local subsistence to regional commercial 
status. The building, larger than other local mills and at one 
time ran with three wheels, was bound to become the symbol of a 
robust community lead by an ambitious doctor and politician. 
Both mill and man were centerpieces of the Nelson and Amherst 
Counties. Woodson's Mill is today an important reminder of this 
boom period, and of the preceding 100 years of the region's 
history. 

Foundation and Framing 

Adding to the idiosyncracies of Woodson's Mill are the variety of 
materials from different periods of construction included in the 
foundation. The oldest part of the mill features a brick 
foundation visible on the south entrance facade. This partial 
section of brickwork is laid in an American bond: starting at the 
base, it consists of one course of stretchers, one of headers, 
five of stretchers, one of headers, three of stretchers and one 
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of headers just below the hewn pine sill. This early foundation 
continues out of sight underneath the present flooring and 
defines the original west wall of the first mill building.' A 
roughly-finished grade of field stone comprises most of east 
facade foundation, where an unfinished inscription, reading 
"JULY," is legible near the southeast corner. This may have been 
an attempt at a corner stone, possibly from the 1845 rebuilding 
or earlier. 

The foundation underneath the later nineteenth-century western 
addition is of mostly large field and river stone. The 
continuity of this foundation supports the theory that the two- 
story ell was added when the extra four-story storage rooms were 
built. Dr. Woodson's rear shed addition is solidly founded on 
concrete which shows plank patterns from simple wood form 
construction. Two sets of steps at the front of the mill were 
formed in concrete after 1900, for an entrance into the milling 
area on the east and office area at west. 

The post-and-beam, mortise-and-tenon construction system is used 
throughout the pre-1900 sections of the building, with later 
balloon frame construction for the rear shed addition. The 
upright posts in the east end are hewn, as are the sills, plates, 
angled braces and summer beam. The summer beam in this area is 
supported by a post and shoulder block (the block may have been 
added later to correct sag and shrinkage). All posts in this 
older section are approximately 9 in. x 9 in. in section, whereas 
posts in the later west side addition are closer to 1 ft.x 1 ft. 
to increase support under the grain storage rooms. At the 
junction between the older section and the nineteenth-century 
addition the posts were doubled and secured with iron ties. The 
mid nineteenth-century section of the building shows a variety of 
hewn and milled wood, which probably indicates some structural 
repair done during Dr. Woodson's period with members that were 
milled at his saw mill across the road. A small addition made at 
the rear of the two story ell was constructed from hewn members 
from another building or possibly recut members from another 
section of the mill. Most of the hewn members are pine while the 
larger mil-led pieces are white oak.9 

The floor joists in all sections of the building are milled, and 
in general most measure 11 in. x 3 in. in section and include 
cross braces in many areas. Floor boards vary in length and 
width throughout the building: some modern boards are as narrow 
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horizontally split design and still retains a polling list dating 
back to the 1950s-60s. A basement area situated in the west end 
features double doors which open out near the generator wheel's 
tail race. The most elaborate exterior door is to the miller's 
office, with its horizontal recessed panels. 

since the construction of the building followed pragmatic lines, 
windows were placed where'light was needed and omitted where 
grain and storage areas needed continuous walls and protection 
from light. The asymmetrical exterior pattern fits the needs of 
interior use. For instance, a small single-pane opening was 
placed at the east end to bring in light where one of the 
millstone cranes lifts the runner stone for cleaning. A variety 
of window sizes are found in the building: from unglazed portals 
with swing-open-vertical-plank shutters on the fourth floor to a 
twelve-over-twelve light sashes on the rear shed addition. Most 
of the windows have six-over-six light sash. Virtually all of 
the older windows were replaced due to dry rot during the 1980's 
restoration work, and one new window was added in the second 
floor of the ell addition above the mill office door. 

The shed roofs on the front of the building are original to Dr. 
Woodson's period of ownership.10 A small shed roof extends from 
the miller's bay window, over the office entry; while the large, 
partially suspended, shed roof extends over most of the first 
floor area, leaving enough room for light to come in the end 
portal for the husk area. This generous porch-like structure 
probably encouraged customers and visitors to gather in. front of 
the building, and affords good protection from the elements. 

The Milling Machinery 

In the late eighteenth century a "state-of-the-art" mill would 
not have been very different from one of the fifteenth century. 
The original Woodson's Mill would have consisted of a wooden 
overshot wheel attached to a wooden or wrought-iron axle, which 
would have turned the original millstone or stones through a 
system of wooden gear exchanges. Beyond this basic machinery, 
the miller would have had simple sieves or screens to clean the 
grain before milling and to separate the shorts, middlings and 
bran." Today, Woodson's Mill serves as testimony to the 
revolution in the milling industry that took place during the 
nineteenth century, starting with the American inventor Oliver 
Evans's (1755-1819) book, The Youna Mill-Wriaht and Miller's 
Guide, first published in 1795. 
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The oldest part of this building was typical of late eighteenth- 
century mill design in that it was built tall, to take advantage 
of gravity feeding grain down to the stones, and it was compact, 
so that the wheel-powered machinery could be placed as close as 
possible to the energy source.12 This tall and narrow design 
was ideal for the bucket elevator as well. 

There are two systems for.the production of flour in the present 
Woodson's Mill. The older system includes the husk frame and 
millstones, the only method used at the mill until 1900. Dr. 
Woodson bought the roller mill machinery to produce white flour 
after the turn of the century. It is unusual to find a roller 
mill system that is completely intact as at Woodson's Mill. When 
the Brockenbrough restoration began, all of the Woodson period 
machinery was still in the building. Presently only the 
millstones are used in production, but the roller mill system 
could be brought back into working order. I3 

There are two runs of millstones on the husk frame in the east 
end of the building. The current transfer of power from wheel to 
stones is through a gear-to-belt system. This configuration was 
probably installed by Dr. Woodson. The present system and older 
iron or wooden gear systems use a clutch control for selectively 
disengaging the stones." The most intriguing part of the 
present millstone system is the pit wheel, the first gear to 
transfer the water wheels's power inside of the building. This 
wheel's gear teeth are wooden wedges, individually fitted and 
adjustable. 

The millstones are four feet in diameter and each one weighs 
about one ton. These stones are thought to be native Virginia 
stones, possibly from Montgomery County, but may have been made 
in the ~ortheast.'~ The present stones are most likely only the 
second set used since the mill's constru~tion.'~ The husk frame 
members include milled and hewn members that measure from 10 in. 
x 12 in. to 12 in.x 14 in. in section. A second husk frame 
extends across the back wall of the east end and supports the 
three roller mills. 

Sometime during the nineteenth century the Oliver Evans bucket 
elevators were installed into the center of the east end work . 
area. This innovation, along with wooden conveyor screws (to 
encourage horizontal movement), provided quick and easy 
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distribution of the grain and flour throughout the mill. This 
system was referred to as the automatic mill. The whole elevator 
mechanism was driven from a system of belts powered by a water 
wheel. This reduced time and manpower factors in the milling 
process. The central bucket elevator consists of six square 
wooden shafts that extend from underneath the first floor to just 
under the ridge of the roof, a distance of approximately sixty 
feet . 
Under Dr. Woodson's ownership the mill became a regional 
commercial operation. Apparently some of the machinery in the 
mill, including a Fitz water wheel, was bought from the prominent 
Nelson County industrialist Thomas Fortune Ryan of Oak Ridge. 17 

The product of the roller mill was a much finer white flour than 
that produced by stone milling. The roller mill set-up included 
a sophisticated system of elevators which connected various 
machines on the first three floors to separate and refine the 
milled grain several times before arriving at the final packing 
area. 

Three Case Company roller mills, each a different grade of 
roller, stand on the rear platform. These are connected to 
sixteen elevator shafts. A "Cranson Scouring Machine for 
Polishing and Separating" sits to the right of the roller mills. 
All of the original manufacturer's names still appear on the 
machines (and in some cases paper labels with operation 
instructions are still legible). To the left of the roller 
mills, on the floor, is an elaborate machine for barrel packing, 
which is similar to the invention by Evan Evans, Oliver's 
brother." The packer was at the terminus of this efficient 
process. 

The second floor of the mill where most of the present day 
packing occurs, features a "Eureka New Improved Dustless 
Receiving Separator" which stands as a centerpiece of this space. 
At the west end of the floor, in the former grain storage area, 
is a walk-in refrigerator removed from the S.S. United States, 
and installed by Mr. Brockenbrough for grain storage to meet 
Agricultural Department codes. 

Machines designed with materials and details that make them 
appear furniture-like are found on the third floor's central 
space. Four "Case Company Inter Elevator Flour Dressers" and one 
"Case Scalping Chest" are the upper end terminus for the sixteen 
roller mill elevators. These machines were used to separate the 
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shorts, middlings and bran. Next to these machines is the 
present-day grain hopper for the millstones two floors below. In 
the third floor west end is a "Monarch Batch Mixeru (1908) which 
is not original to the building, but is certainly appropriate, 
and at the corner of this space are some of the original wood 
screws (about fifteen feet long) that would have fit into 
hexagonal casings for horizontal distribution of grain or flour. 
All of these machines were powered by the water-driven belt 
system. Evidence of former belt and elevator paths survives in 
the form of holes cut through the floor. The fourth floor was 
originally used as storage space. It is now empty except for the 
elevator heads. 

The machines mentioned are only a partial catalog of what is 
still in the building. Several other large bolting, scalping and 
cleaning pieces stand in the mill, long ago disconnected from the 
main spine of elevators. It is also worth mentioning the 1920s 
cider press that Mr. Brockenbrough operates in the rear shed 
addition area, as well as the c. 1914 Toledo platform scale next 
to an older beam and platform scale "The Standard" on the first 
floor. In addition to the milling machinery, the doctor's office 
and school room above are outfitted with nineteenth-century wood 
stoves, and some of the doctor's medical instruments are still in 
the office area, as well as his black leather doctor's satchel. 

Water Source and P i t 2  Wheels 

The water used to run the mill wheels from Woodson's Mill's 
earliest days flowed from the Piney River. The present concrete 
dam was built by Mr. Brockenbrough in the 1980s. It replaced a 
Woodson-period dam that had washed out (sections of this older 
structure still lay in the river bed). The millrace runs through 
some bottom lands and fills a millpond that was constructed by 
Woodson in the 1920s.'~ An earthen wall forms the southeast 
side of the millpond. When Brockenbrough began to reconstruct 
the head race section it was filled with refuse, and the Woodson- 
period stone and concrete lining was insufficient. The present 
section of the race has a new sturdy concrete bed. The sluices 
are of heavy steel construction and have hand crank sluice gates. 
Pre-1963 photographs of the mill show that the original sluices 
were of wood-frame box design and may have been lined with tin. 
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Woodson's Mill 

At the mill's peak of production there were three wheels: one 
small wheel on the west end to generate electricity and run shop 
machines, one 12 1/2 ft. wheel to run the mill machinery and a 
matching 12 1/2 ft. wheel to run an ice plant and lumber mill 
further east of the mill. A unique "Y" sluice with two gates was 
designed to run both wheels independently. 

The large steel and iron overshot design wheels were constructed 
by the Fitz Water Wheel Company of Hanover, Pennsylvania. These 
durable instruments replaced the wooden wheels of most mills 
after 1852, when it was first introduced. When Dr. Woodson found 
that-he would have to pay the full large wheel price to have his 
narrower west side wheel built, he decided to build a small wheel 
him~elf.~ This is the wheel that is still in use today. Gone 
are the ice plant, lumber mill and the second large Fitz wheel. 
Woodson also tried using a small wheel in the creek next to his 
house for electricity, but the creek's flow was not strong 
enough. The concrete foundation for this wheel still exists. 

Architectural Setting 

During the early twentieth century the Lowesville vicinity 
brimmed with economic vitality. Dr. Woodson operated the mill, 
an ice plant, a lumber mill, and a cider press which originally 
was separate from the mill. His fine Arts and Crafts house, 
designed by Jack Kirk (a building contractor who worked for the 
Virginia Blue Ridge Railway) replaced an older residence of which 
no record exists, other than the knowledge that the house was 
traditionally associated with the mill." A small outbuilding 
that stands next to the Woodson house was probably a kitchen or 
smokehouse for this earlier residence. Behind the Woodson house 
is a long garage constructed from round river stone to match the 
residence. A late-nineteenth century or early-twentieth century 
barn stands north of the mill in a fenced pasture. Just east of 
the mill are the concrete foundations for the ice plant, and on a 
shallow hillside about fifty yards northeast of the mill is the 
site of a modest house where Edd Willis and possibly other head 
millers lived.22 

Enhancing the high architectural and historical quality of 
Woodson's Mill are the buildings in nearby Lowesville as well as 
the dramatic natural surroundings. Lowesville, across the Piney 
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River, in Amherst county, is less than a quarter mile from the 
mill. Originally the site of Woodson and Company, a store run by 
Dr. Woodson's father, Lowesville is a small cross-roads 
community with several attractive mid-nineteenth, brick 
buildings, including the local landmark, Hite's Store. Woodson's 
Mill and Lowesville are set into a dramatic natural area: next to 
the Piney River with the backdrop of the Blue Ridge Mountains. 

Woodson's Mill sits at the edge of the Piney River flood plain in 
front of a wooded Of the sixteen mills still standing 
in Nelson county, Woodson's Mill is not only unusual because of 
its high state of architectural integrity, it is also one of _a 
very small number of mills in the United States that still 
produces stone-ground flour by water power. 

MCW 
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1. While the builder has not been traced through deeds or other 
paper records, it has been popular knowledge in the Lowesville 
community that Guiliford Campbell had a mill built at this site 
in 1794. A post card found at the mill, from the 1940s lists 
these facts which at that time would most likely have come from 
Dr. Woodson. It is known that the mill was still owned by a 
George Campbell before the Civil War. Since the mill has 
undergone many renovations, it is doubtful that a great deal of 
the present 
building dates before the first quarter of the nineteenth 
century. 

2. J. Gill Brockenbrough, Jr., and Steve Roberts interviews 2 
and 9 May, 1992. 

3. Brockenbrough, interview, 6 February. 

4. The Fulchers bought the mill for $1,500.50 in 1834 and sold 
it thirty years later, during the Civil War for $15,000. It is 
likely that the mill underwent a substantial amount of 
improvement over this time period. The residence on the 57 1/2 
acre tract may have been built or improved during this period: - -. 

5. The west end additions span from 1845 through 1900. The two- 
and-a-half-story cell that extends from the main working area was 
expanded at the rear. The framing in this intermediate area was 
salvaged from an older building where mortise and tenon' was the 
principle method of construction. Dr. Woodson may have salvaged 
this wood from one of the older buildings on the property, 
perhaps the original farmhouse. 

6. Brockenbrough, interview, 6 February, 1992. 

7. Chistina Moon, Architecture in Virainia: Woodson's Mill. 
Lowesville. Virainia (unpublished research paper, University of 
Virainia. School of Architecture, Charlottesville, Va., 1988) 20. 
~he~mill'was also referred to as'the "Big Piney ~ills"-at the end 
of the nineteenth century. 

8. The brick foundation work at the older east end and a 
nineteenth-century brick flue are the most elaborate masonry 
features in the mill. 
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9. Steve Roberts, interview, 9 May 1992. 

10. Roberts, interview, 9 April. 

11. B.W. Dedrick, P-q (Chicago, Ill., National 
Miller, 1924) 13-34. 

12. Brockenbrough, interview 9 May 1992. 

13. Brockenbrough, interviews. 

14. Anne Carpenter Reed, Grindina to a Halt: The Lives of Two 
Grist Mills in Madison Countv, Virginia (Unpublished research 
paper, University of Virginia, School of Architecture, 
Charlottesville, Va., 1987) 8. 

15. Mr. Brockenbrough was advised by Derrick Ogden a 
professional Millwright during the 1980s restoration. Mr. Ogden 
believed the stones were definitely not French and possibly from 
quarries in Montgomery County, Virginia. He conceded that it 
would be difficult to prove Virginia origin and the stones were 
more likely cut from Northeastern quarries. 

16. Brockenbrough and Roberts, interviews. 

17. Brockenbrough and Roberts, interviews. 

18. Harry B. Weiss and Robert J. Sim, The Early Grist and 
Flourina Mills of New Jersey (Trenton: New Jersey Agricultural 
Society, 1956) 81. 

19. Moon, 13. 

20. Brockenbrough, interviews. 

21. Brockenbrough, interviews. 

22. Brockenbrough, interviews. 

23. Nelson~ou'nt~ has lost most of its once numerous mills due 
to flood damage, especially that which ravaged the County in the 
wake of hurricane Camille in 1969. Fortunately the high position 
of the Woodson's Mill building has and will continue to spare it 
from severe flood damage. 
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Statement of Siqnificance 

Woodson's Hill, located on County Route 778 in Nelson County, 
Virginia, about one-eighth mile east of Lowesville, is a 
remarkably intact example of a nineteenth-century wood-frame 
grist mill. Woodson's Mill is significant in the state of 
Virginia for its representation of developments in grain milling 
stretching from at least the mid-nineteenth century through the 
mid-twentieth century. In its construction, it is representative 
of grist mills found throughout the eastern United States in the 
eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, that was regionally 
important: within ten miles of Woodson's Mill, two other 
examples of the same type survive, though in dilapidated 
condition (these are the Tyro Mill, dating from 1820, and 
Massie's Mill, built in 1866).' Local mills, used to grind 
grain from nearby farms fgr local consumption, remained an 
important feature of the countryside in the southeast into the 
twentieth century. Woodson's Mill has served such a function for 
most of its history, only reaching beyond the local market after 
1900. Architecturally, Woodson's Mill is barn-like in form, 
built expressly for the purpose of housing milling equipment and 
processing grain into meal and flour. The equipment that the 
mill contains ranges from its two overshot waterwheels to late 
nineteenth- and early twentieth-century refining machines, which 
demonstrate advances in the milling industry. As was typical for 
the small grist mill of the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, 
and often into the twentieth century, Woodson's Mill served as 
the industrial focus of a small agricultural community. The 
mill was a component of a complex of buildings from at least the 
late 1 8 0 0 ~ ~  and remains as such. Woodson's Mill was built on 
slightly elevated ground above the flood plain of the Piney 
River, before a hill that rises to the north; on the hill behind 
the mill building stand four contributing structures. Pasture 
land lies to the northeast, and several mature trees, including 
ash trees over fifty years of age, dot the yard. To the west of 
the mill lies the mill pond, from which the mill race extends in 
an easterly direction to power the mill's water wheels. The mill 
building's site retains its original integrity, and the property 
overall remains little altered from the early twentieth century. 

Historic Context 

Part of the foundation of the eastern section of Woodson's Mill 
is believed to date from a mill built on the site in 1794 by 
Guiliford Campbell, according to one research source; however, 
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this early date is not substantiated in the mill's property 
records.' The Campbell family had been prominent among early 
settlers to the Lowesville area, then part of Amherst County.' 
Initially the mill building was about one-half its present size, 
consisting of the eastern section of the existing structure and 
standing two and one-half stories tall above the foundations. 
The mill probably employed only one overshot wheel, powered by 
water directed from a dammed part of the Piney River to the 
northwest, and turning one run, of stones. If the 1794 date is 
correct, the mill's construction occurred about ten years after 
the invention of labor-saving milling devices introduced around 
1785 by Oliver Evans (1755-1819), author of The Youna Mill-Wriaht 
and Miller's ~ u i d e . ~  It is unlikely that these inventions had 
an impact on Guiliford Campbell's mill, but they came into use in 
the mill in the nineteenth century, possibly beginning in 1845, 
when the mill was rebuilt.' 

Woodson's Mill, which acquired its present name from its early 
twentieth-century owner, changed hands at least six times in the 
nineteenth century. On 10 January 1854, a 52 1/8-acre parcel on 
which Woodson's Mill now stands was sold to Joseph Fulcher by 
George W. and Polly Campbell. The Campbells had obtained the 
land as part of a larger tract inherited from John  ampb bell.^ 
In January 1854 the valuation of the property was $1,500.50 .' 
Fulcher sold the tract with additional land, totalling 57 1/2* 
acres, to Nathan C. Taliaferro on 18 August 1863 for $15,000. 
Nathan Taliaferro and his wife Mary E. sold the parcel with the 
same amount of acreage on 1 August 1875 to Edward and Lucy Pettit 
for $8,000.~ The sizeable increase in price between 1854 and 
1863 could be an error in the records; or, it and the decrease 
between 1863 and 1875 could reflect Civil War-era inflation and 
post-war economic instability, along with changes to the 
condition of the property and the structures on it.'' On 9 
January 1885 the 57 1/2 acre parcel, "with all buildings and 
mills," was taken in trust for payment of debts due from Edwa5d 
Pettit. At this time the mill was known as Piney River Mill. 
E. H. and Lucy Pettit recovered title to the property, and 
transferred ownership of the Piney River Mill and 57 1/2 acres to 
Samuel Griggs, from Bedford County, Virginia, on 24 May 1886, who 
exchanged 516 2/3 acres in Bedford County for the mill and $1,000 
paid by the pettits.12 samuel Griggs in turn sold the mill to 
Walter C. Miller, who sold it, still with 57 1('2 acres, to Dr. 
Julian B. Woodson on 22 March 1900 for $2,100. The first 



Unlted Statw Department of the lntrrlor 
Natlonal Park Servlce 

Natlonal Register of Hlstorlc Places 
Contlnuation Sheet 

8 14 Woodson's Mill Nelson Coat VA 
Sectlon number Page 

record of a mill standing on the property in the Nelson County 
and Amherst County deed books is in the 1885 deed; however, in 
1862, the Nelson County Land Tax Records show a value of $500 for 
unspecified buildings standing on the tract .I4 

Dr. Woodson greatly changed the appearance and operation of the 
mill. He finished the interior of the addition to the west, 
setting up his medical office and examining room on the first 
floor. In the 1920s he added a one-story, shed-roofed wing to 
the rear to contain a cider press, which also produced whiskey 
during the Depression and ~rohibition." Dr. Woodson built the 
existing three-acre mill pond in the 1920s as well, and used 
concrete to reconstruct the raceway, which was originally lined 
with stone. In 1929 he had a stone Arts and Crafts bungalow, 
designed by Jack Kirk, built for himself on the site of a 
nineteenth-century house on the hill behind the mill building 
(the stone gara e behind the house almost certainly dates from 
the same time) .' The mill's name was changed to reflect its 
new ownership, and it was outfitted with new milling equipment to 
bring its operation up to date. This measure was in keeping with 
advancements in milling made in the early twentieth century in 
the southeastern United States: many new mills were built during 
the period, on the form of nineteenth-century mills but 
incorporating new machinery, while many old mills like Woodson's 
Mill had new equipment installed in them. Bucket elevators, 
developed by Oliver Evans, had probably been added to the mill in 
the mid- or late nineteenth century, and remained in use under 
Woodson's ownership. The doctor added two metal overshot wheels, 
a large one and a smaller one; he used two large wheels to turn 
the stones and run the machinery, and a small wheel to supply his 
house with electricity and running water. The wheels added by 
Woodson, a 12 1/2 foot Fitz wheel and a smaller copy of a Fitz 
wheel made on the site, are still in use at the mill." 

On the interior of the mill, the machinery added by Dr. Woodson 
allowed the processing of grain into white flour, which was much 
finer than stone ground flour. Essential to this process were 
roller mills. Dr. Woodson had these set up on the main floor of 
the mill in the early 19006, on a husting or husk (the milling 
platform) along the mill's rear wall; to the east, the mill 
stones remained in operation. This configuration of old and new 
milling processes was not uncommon in old mills in the southeast 
that had been brought up to date buy the addition of new 
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equipment." On the first floor, Woodson added a scourer, a 
mechanized packing machine (invented by Evan Evans, brother of 
Oliver Evans), a Toledo scale, and a beam scale. On the second 
floor a separator was installed; scalping and bolting machines 
were added to the third floor. The scalpers, bolters, and 
separators all functioned as part of the roller mill system. 19 

During the first half of the twentieth century, Woodson's Mill 
served as a community center, as did most rural grist mills of 
the eighteenth, nineteenth, and early twentieth centuries. M 
Woodson,, who also "owned a 3,000-tree apple orchard, a 650racre 
farm, and a machine shop," with a stable, a foundry, and a 
sawmill across the road, operated an ice plant as well as the 
cider press, and a medical office (where he practiced dentistry . 

and veterinary medicine along with general medicine), on the mill 
property. The mill also served as the community polling place 
from the 1920s into the 1950~.~' There were several buildings 
on the 57 1/2-acre Woodson's Mill tract, including the residence 
of Woodson's miller, which stood in present-day pasture land to 
the northeast of the mill building. The miller was Edd Willis, 
an African American who was hired by Woodson (in order to repay a 
debt Willis owed to Woodson), shortly after the purchase of the 
mill in 1900. Willis stayed on, and operated Woodson's Mill 
until his death in the 1 9 6 0 ~ . ~  As often was the case in small 
agricultural communities, Woodson, partly as owner and operator 
of a regionally important grist mill, was a leading local figure. 
He had been born in the area on 2 January 1872, and his father, 
David Stapleton Woodson, ran a store in Lowesville, called 
Woodson and company." Julian Woodson served as a Virginia - 
state senator from 1920 to 1940. 

The Piney River Valley and the nearby Tye River Valley 
experienced prosperous economic conditions just after 1900 and 
through the 1 9 2 0 ~ ~  due to lumbering operations. Railroad lines 
were built through the area to service the lumber mills, and for 
a time Woodson utilized this trans ortation link to market his 
milled products in a wider region.P" This set Woodson's Mill 
apart from other mills in the region, which apparently served 
only the locality immediately around them. Massie's Mill, built 
in 1866 in Massie's Mill, Virginia, about eight miles from 
Woodson's Mill, is similar in form to the original part of 
Woodson's Mill, with a large metal Fitz wheel at one end. 
However, it never grew to the dimensions, nor was it outfitted 
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with machinery having the technological complexity and 
versatility of the equipment in Woodson's Mill. Nearby Tyro 
Mill, dating from 1820, also remained a single-wheel milling 
operation serving the immediate vicinity. 

The proliferation of trades and activities that grew up around 
Woodson's Mill was characteristic of the rural grist mill. The 
use of the grist mill into the twentieth century in some areas of 
the United States helped to preserve the rural agricultural way 
of life, and to foster the survival of attendant small 
agricultural communities, but it also acted against the adoption 
of more modern industrial development .25 The history of 
woodson's Mill illustrates this duality. 

Woodson's Mill discontinued operation in the 19606, following the 
deaths of Dr. Woodson and Ed Willis. The mill fell into . 
disrepair in the ensuing years. In 1983, restoration of the 
building and its machinery was undertaken by the present owner, 
J. Gill Brockenbrough, Jr., and Woodson's Mill's head miller, 
Steve Roberts. The restoration has brought the mill back to use 
as a water-powered grist mill, functioning much as it did from 
the mid- or late-nineteenth century to the mid-twentieth century. 
Important features of the mill remain intact: the mill is still 
powered by water directed from a dammed portion of the Piney 
River, which is collected in the mill pond and fed to the wheels 
by the mill race; the structure of the mill building retains 
nineteenth-century materials, construction, and overall 
appearance; and the milling machinery survives from the early 
twentieth century. The Woodson's Mill property also contains 
four additional contributing structures: the Arts and Crafts 
stone bungalow, built in 1929, and the five-bay stone garage that 
stands behind the house and is probably contemporaneous with it; 
a small, frame, one and one-half story gable-roofed building that 
probably dates from the mid- or late nineteenth century, and most 
likely served as a kitchen for the nineteenth-century house that 
stood on the site of the present residence; and a frame, gable- 
roofed barn dating from the late nineteenth century or the early 
twentieth century, to the northeast of the house. The mill 
building's site retains its late-eighteenth-century integrity, 
while the rest of the property, with its important contributing 
buildings and landscape elements, remains much as it existed just 
after the first quarter of the twentieth century. 
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Today grain products ground at the mill are sold from the mill 
itself, and are distributed nationally. The mill also operates 
as an tourist attraction. It is open for tours by appointment, 
and to the general public on Saturdays, when the mill is usually 
in operation. 

SES 
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Verbal Boundarv Description 

The boundary of the nominated property is best described using 
its legal parcel number: Section 63, parcel 32, on the Nelson 
County Tax Parcel Map. 

Boundarv Justification 

The boundary includes the residence and other buildings 
historically associated with Woodson's Mill, and the portion of 
the Piney River, the mill race, and the mill pond also 
historically associated with the property. 
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Additional Items 

1. Edd Willis, Woodsonre Hill miller, from 1920s. Edd Willis was 
' 
hired by Dr. Woodson shortly after 1900 and worked as head miller 
until 1963. The photograph is property of. Xr. J. Gill 
Brockenbrough, Jr. and is kept with other photographs and 
belonging8 of Dr. Woodson at the mi11 office. 

2. A photograph of Woodson's Mill from before the Brockenbrough 
restoration which began after 1983. The poplar siding was in 
deteriorated condition, virtually all windows were boarded close 
and the fitz wheels were inactive. Thir photograph probably 
dates to the late 1970s and is part of the Amherst Historical 
Society holding6 at the Amherst Museum, Amherst, VA. 

3. Detail photograph from the late 1970s. This was taken before 
the restoration and shows the west end of the building which . 

features the Pit? wheel that Dr. Woodson constructed on the 
property. Thio wheel is still used to generate electricity for 
the mill. Thir photograph is in the archives of the Nelson 
County Historical Society at the Nelson County Library, 
Lovingston, VA. 

Note: A collection of excellent black and white photographs vere 
given to Mr. Brockenbrough from George Woodson, son of Dr. Julian 
B. Woodson. Thir series shows the mill in operation somethe 
after the mid 1950s. These photographs were carefully framed and 
are not reproducible by copy machine. The photographe are kept 
at the mill and can be viewed through arrangements with Mr. 
Brockenbrough and head miller Steve Roberts. 






